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1. The Seventh Meeting of the Executive Board of the CIP
The Executive Board of the CIP (CECIP) held its Seventh Meeting in the Hilton Americas-Houston Hotel, December 6-9.  The meeting drew over 80 participants, including international organizations, observers and other guests.  

During the meeting, the CECIP was able to address several subjects of importance, including details of the First Special Meeting of the CIP in Algeciras, Spain (May 2006), the Second Hemispheric Conference of the OAS on Port Security in Venezuela (October 2006) and the First Hemispheric Conference on Port Environmental Protection in Panama (April 2007).  Several presentations were also made at the conference on specific issues of interest for the member countries, such as port security, the Ecuadorian and Peruvian port systems and the CIP Magazine.  Furthermore, a seminar on reforms and port development was offered in a joint effort by the CIP and ECLAC.

The Subcommittees of the Executive Board (Policy and Coordination, Planning and Port Management; Statistics, Costs and Tariffs; Port Development for Cruise Tourism; River and Lake Port Development; Training; Regional Port Development) also met to discuss their activities for 2005 and present their work plans for 2006.  In addition, the Subcommittee on the Participation of Women in Port Affairs was established by the Executive Board, held its first meeting and presented its work plan for 2006.

For more information on the meeting and its documents, please visit the web page of the CIP in the new year at www.oas.org/cip or contact this office at cip@oas.org. 

2. Special CIP Meeting in Coordination with Spain and the European Union
At their most recent meetings, both the CIP and its Executive Board adopted resolutions approving the First Special Meeting of the CIP in Algeciras, Spain, May 17-19, 2006.  The Organismo Público Puertos del Estado de España, in keeping with its long history of cooperation with the CIP, has offered to host a meeting at the Port of Bahía de Algeciras with the goal of 1) collaborating in the strengthening of port and commercial relationships between the Americas and Spain; 2) generating a port dialogue and providing opportunities to explore business and investment in the port sector of the participating countries; and 3) identifying technical areas of the port sector of common interest and generating future cooperation and collaboration activities.  

At the meeting of the Executive Board in Houston this December, a document was presented detailing the preliminary aspects of the meeting.  The issues covered in the meeting will be subjects of mutual interest to the Puertos del Estado de España and the ports of the Americas, such as: globalization, trade, integration and port development; strategic strengthening of the strategic commercial and port ties between the Americas and the Iberian Peninsula; the role of the European Union and the integration of forums in the Americas; optimization of current economic, commercial and financial interests; the review and update of port topics of reciprocal interest and perspectives to generate joint projects; port protection; strategic port planning; city-port relations; environmental port protection; and modernization of ports and recent technologies, among others.

As more information becomes available, it will be posted on the CIP’s website: www.oas.org/cip.  For more information, please contact the office of the CIP at cip@oas.org.

3. Seminar on Reforms and Port Development
The Seminar on Reforms and Port Development, organized by the Organization of American States (OAS) and the United Nations Economic Comission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC) with the support of the International Navigation Association (PIANC), took place on Wednesday, December 7, in Houston, at the Seventh Meeting of the Executive Board of the CIP.  The seminar represented an effort to address development and port planning themes and disseminate knowledge on the topic in order to assist and guide emerging ports in the hemisphere.  The session was opened by a welcome from Carlos Gallegos, Executive Secretary of the CIP and Fernando Sanchez-Albavera, Director of the Natural Resources and Infrastructure Division (DRNI) of ECLAC.  Dr. Sanchez-Albavera then began the seminar with a presentation on Latin American port challenges.

Dr. Sanchez’s presentation led into Module 1 of the seminar, entitled “Port Development: Tendencies and Current Problems”.  Diego Sepúlveda of the CIP spoke on requirements for port development and Gordon Wilmsmeier of ECLAC spoke on future challenges for port development in Latin America and the Caribbean, while Doris Bautch of PIANC made a presentation on transitions and challenges for ports and harbors.

The seminar then moved into its second module, entitled “Port Planning: theory, application, experience and recommendations of best practices”.  In this module, the presentations shifted to a more experiential perspective.  The first presenter, Rogelio Orillac of Panama, spoke on the development of the MegaPort project in the Panamanian port system.  Luiz E. Garcia of Brazil presented on the experience of Brazil in port development and Francisco Pastrana of Mexico presented on the Mexican process of port planning.  

In closing, the seminar moved into a time of questions for the second module of presenters, allowing the participants to ask specific questions geared toward applying development models to their own ports.  Juan Rusque of Chile, Chair of the Subcommittee on Planning and Port Management, closed the seminar, thanking the speakers for their informative presentations.

For more information on the seminar and to see the presentations, please visit the CIP’s website in the new year at www.oas.org/cip.  

4. Steps toward Cooperation
At its Executive Board meeting in Houston, the CIP took several concrete steps toward increasing its cooperation with various international organizations.  Early in the meeting, on Wednesday, December 7, Carlos Gallegos, representing the CIP, and John Paul Woodley, representing the International Navigation Association (PIANC), signed a Memorandum of Understanding between the two organizations.  This document aims to identify mutual areas of interest of the two organizations and facilitate their future cooperation efforts in port development.  In addition, this MoU, along with others signed between the CIP, the American Association of Port Authorities (AAPA) and the International Association of Ports and Harbors (IAPH), were formally recognized by the Executive Board.  The Board approved resolutions that encouraged member countries to identify and send to the Secretariat subjects of interest to them that fall within the framework of the various Memoranda.  The Secretariat was also instructed by the Board to create joint work plans for 2006 for the CIP and the organizations.

The CIP’s cooperation efforts continued with a seminar on reforms and port development, jointly prepared by the CIP and the United Nations Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC), with support from the PIANC.  The Executive Board also approved a resolution concerning the CIP’s relationship to ECLAC, citing the necessity for cooperation for improving the hemisphere’s ports and calling for a mechanism of cooperation and joint work on port management between the two bodies.  

For more information, please visit the website of the CIP at www.oas.org/cip or contact our office at cip@oas.org.

5. Women in Ports
A step toward gender parity in ports was taken at the Seventh Meeting of the Executive Board of the CIP in Houston through the creation of the Subcommittee on the Participation of Women in Port Affairs of the Hemisphere.  As per the recommendation of the CIP (Resolution CIDI/CIP/RES. 65 (IV-05)), the Subcommittee met for the first time in Houston and the Executive Board approved a resolution establishing the entity.  At the meeting, Venezuela, in its capacity as Chair of the former working group on port women and Chair of the new Subcommittee, presented a report on the background of the movement for the recognition of port women in the CIP and the recent Seminar for the Port Woman, held in Maracaibo, Venezuela in September of this year.  Ana María García of Spain also presented at the meeting on the state of women in the Spanish work world and port system.

The Executive Board, in addition to establishing the Subcommittee in one of its resolutions, also defined its organizational structure, which will continue to be chaired by Venezuela, with Vice Chair, the Dominican Republic and four regional coordinators: Mexico for North America, Costa Rica for Central America, Ecuador for South America and the Dominican Republic for the Caribbean.   The member countries of the Subcommittee are Argentina, Bahamas, Barbados, Chile, Costa Rica, Dominica, Dominican Republic, Ecuador, El Salvador, Jamaica, Guatemala, Mexico, Suriname and Trinidad and Tobago.  The resolution also recommended to CIP the declaration of the “Year of the Port Woman” at its next meeting and approved the Work Plan of the Subcommittee for 2006.  The Work Plan includes preparing a study to identify port sector areas in which the participation of women can be promoted, holding the Second Seminar for the Port Woman, and the preparation of a link on the page of the CIP to the website of the Subcommittee (www.mujerportuaria.com).

 The Subcommittee requests that all member countries appoint their representatives to the Subcommittee within a period of sixty (60) calendar days, in order to strengthen the hemispheric network of women in this sector.  For more information, please visit the web page of the CIP (www.oas.org/cip) or contact the office at cip@oas.org.

6. Celebration of the 50th Anniversary of the OAS in Port Matters
2006 marks the 50th Anniversary of the OAS’s work in port matters.  In recognition of this event, the Executive Board of the CIP has passed a resolution that pledges to facilitate the celebration of this landmark year.  The attention of the OAS to ports began in 1956 with the first Inter-American Port Conference in Costa Rica.  The Conference played a key role as the first and, to this date, the only gathering of the port authorities of the hemisphere.  In 1998, the Conference became the Inter-American Committee on Ports, as the classification of “Committee” allows for more technical, financial and decision-making autonomy within the structure of the OAS.  Today, the Committee continues to emphasize ports as a fundamental element for the economic development of the countries of the Americas to the OAS and other international organizations.

The Executive Board has requested that a special committee be formed to plan the celebration of the anniversary and has allocated funds from the Reserve Fund for the celebration.  It has also instructed the Secretariat to collaborate with the special committee to disseminate information about the celebration and carry it out.

As information is available about the 50th anniversary, it will be posted on the CIP’s website: www.oas.org/cip.  

7. Port Activities

AAPA/NAWE/MARAD Marine Terminal Management Training Program, April 24-26, 2006, Charleston Riverview Hotel, Charlestown, South Carolina, USA, http://www.aapa-ports.org/programs/06terminaltrain.htm.

AAPA Cruise Workshop, February 8-10, 2006, Hilton San Diego Harbor Hotel, San Diego, California, USA, http://www.aapa-ports.org/programs/06cruise.htm.

AAPA Latin American & Caribbean Executive Management Conference, February 22-24, 2006, Renaissance Houston Hotel Greenway Plaza, Houston, TX, USA http://www.aapa-ports.org/programs/06latcar_exec_man.htm.

AAPA Executive Management Seminar, May 8-12, 2006, Rancho Bernardo Inn, San Diego, California, USA, http://www.aapa-ports.org/programs/06execman.htm.

31st PIANC Congress, May 14-18, 2006, Estoril Congress Centre, Estoril, Portugal, www.pianc2006.org. 

First Special Meeting of the CIP, May 17-19, 2006, Hotel Reina Cristina, Algeciras, Spain, www.oas.org/cip.
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